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The meeting was called to order at 4.15 p.m

HIV AND DEVELOPMENT NATIONAL PROFESSIONAL OFFICERS (continugd(DP/1994/5)

1. Ms. VOLKOFF (Canada), reporting on the outcome of informal consultations on
HIV and Development National Professional Officers, said that there was general
agreement to adopt the following draft decision:

"The Executive Board authorizes UNDP to complete the hiring of
22 national officers as per decision 93/35 on condition that:

(1) The HIV/AIDS Inter-Agency Working Group reviews the terms of
reference and proposed locations of these 22 posts and agrees in writing
that these are consistent with a longer-term staffing strategy compatible
with the establishment of a joint co-sponsored United Nations programme on
HIV/AIDS;

(2) The contracts are for a duration of six months only and are
reviewed by the Executive Board at its autumn session in 1994 before
further approval is given;

(3) UNDP gives firm assurances to the Executive Board that any UNDP
activity now and in the future will be fully integrated with, complementary
to, and non-duplicative of existing activities of other United Nations
agencies in this field and fully compatible with a joint co-sponsored
United Nations programme on HIV/AIDS;

(4) UNDP treats with urgency negotiation of a joint co-sponsored
programme and brings to the May regular session of the Executive Board
further information on how it will integrate its activities in HIV/AIDS
with such a programme so that the Executive Board can work towards a
recommendation of a joint co-sponsored programme to the Economic and Social
Council no later than July 1994."

2. Mr. EDGREN (Assistant Administrator and Director, Bureau for Programme
Policy and Evaluation) said that adoption of the draft decision would not in any
way prejudge the outcome of negotiations with respect to the joint co-sponsored
programme. He assured the Executive Board that current and future UNDP
activities would be fully integrated with, complementary to, and non-duplicative
of existing activities of other United Nations agencies.

3. The PRESIDENT said he would take it that the Board wished to adopt the
draft decision.

4, It was so decided

OTHER MATTERS

5. Mr. BARNETT (United Kingdom) proposed that in view of the complexity of the
guestion of the future of the Office for Project Services (OPS) and the number

of parties involved, the Executive Board should request its President to appoint

a facilitator to guide an open-ended informal contact group in making

preparations for the discussion of the issue of OPS at the regular session in

May 1994.



DP/1994/SR.8
English
Page 3

6. Miss JANJUA (Pakistan) said she saw no need to establish an ad hoc group to
discuss the issue of OPS between the current and the May session. The result of
the proposal would be that the Executive Board would, in effect, be meeting
throughout the year. Moreover, there was no need for a facilitator, as any

member of the Bureau could coordinate such consultations as might be required.

7. Mr. BARNETT (United Kingdom) said that all the delegations he had consulted
with had agreed that in view of the heavy workload of the May session and of the
technical nature of the issue of OPS, it would be useful for all the parties
concerned to meet once or twice before that time to discuss the issue. There
was no intention to preempt the Executive Board. The aim was merely to
facilitate the work of delegations and to give them an opportunity to become

better informed prior to the May session. Obviously any decision on OPS would
have to be taken by the plenary Executive Board at a formal session. He had
used the term "facilitator" in order to stress the informal nature of the

discussions and would have no problem with the selection of one of the
vice-chairmen to coordinate the discussions.

8. Mr. AMAZIANE (Morocco) said that his delegation would, like those of most
developing countries, be unable to participate in informal consultations between
regular sessions. While nothing prevented interested delegations from meeting

to discuss OPS, such meetings should not be conducted under the auspices of the
Executive Board.

9. Miss JANJUA (Pakistan) said that as the representative of Morocco had
indicated, it would be extremely difficult for delegations of developing

countries to deal with UNDP issues year-round. While delegations which wished
to hold consultations could do so, their decisions would not be binding on the
other members of the Board. However, should an urgent need for consultations
arise, the President of the Board could designate a member of the Bureau to
conduct such consultations a day before the Board met in May.

10. Mr. CABEIRO QUINTANA (Cuba) said that he agreed with the delegations of
Morocco and Pakistan that it was not necessary for the Board to establish an
informal group to deal with OPS issues. While any delegation that wished to
meet with others was free to do so, there was no need for the Board to take a
specific decision on the matter.

11. Mr. HALDEA (India) said that while he understood the spirit in which the
United Kingdom proposal had been made, he agreed with the views put forward by
the representative of Morocco.

12. Mr. BARNETT (United Kingdom) expressed the hope that the representative of
Pakistan was not suggesting that there was anything improper about his
delegation’s proposal. The proposal had been made with a view to soliciting
everyone’s opinions on it. In view of the concerns expressed by a number of
delegations, he would withdraw the proposal. However, his delegation intended

to do some informal preparatory work with interested delegations prior to the

May session and hoped that the Bureau would keep the subject under review and
consider whether there was a need for the kind of pre-session meeting mentioned
by the representative of Pakistan.

13. Mr. CLAVIJO (Observer for Colombia) said that it was crucial to have very
intensive preliminary discussions on OPS so that informed decisions could be
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(Mr._Clavijo, Observer, Colombia )

taken by the Board on the matter in May. There was a need to ensure that all
delegations that were members of the Board or observers were kept fully informed
about when the informal consultations would take place. There should also be
adequate representation of the UNDP secretariat. His delegation agreed that the
consultations should be informal.

14. Mr. GRAISSE (Secretary of the Executive Board) said that, as requested by
the General Assembly, briefing sessions and informal consultations with the

entire membership of UNDP would be organized between regular sessions of the
Board. Should the Board so desire, the UNDP secretariat could arrange for an
informal consultation on the question of OPS in connection with one of the
briefing sessions to be organized prior to the May session.

15. Mr. GONCHAROV (Russian Federation) commended the United Kingdom
representative for his initiative with regard to the very important and highly
complicated issue of OPS with a view to expediting the Board's consideration of
the issue at the May session. Had the proposal not been withdrawn, his
delegation would have supported it.

16. Mr. MARRERO (United States of America) said that the United Kingdom
proposal was constructive and useful. While the issue of OPS must be resolved
by the plenary Board, it might be too complicated and sensitive for it to be
dealt with in May without some amount of prior preparation and consultation.

17. Mr. JONG (Observer for the Netherlands) supported the views expressed by
the Observer for Colombia and asked the United Kingdom representative to explain
how he intended to go about dealing with that very important issue.

18. Mr. BARNETT (United Kingdom) said that the aim of his proposal had been to
arrange for informal consultations prior to the May session of the Board that

would be as open and transparent as possible. He was sure that some preparatory
work on the question of OPS would be welcomed not only by many delegations but
also by the UNDP secretariat and OPS itself. He was sure he could count on the
cooperation of the UNDP secretariat in helping to ensure that the process was

open and participatory.

19. Mr. BABA (Observer for Uganda) said that his delegation favoured the
principle of consultations before sessions of the Board with the aim of
expediting the decision-making process.

20. Mr. KING (Observer for Trinidad and Tobago) said that his delegation shared
the view that consultation prior to the May session would facilitate the Board's
consideration of the question of OPS. It should, however, be understood that

the consultations would have no decision-making role. The concerns of the
delegations of Morocco and Pakistan with respect to the participation of

developing countries in such consultations could be addressed by requesting the
secretariat to ensure that consultations were not scheduled at the same time as
other meetings which developing countries that were members of the Executive
Board might be required to attend.

21. Miss JANJUA (Pakistan) said that at no point had her delegation implied
that the United Kingdom proposal was not well-intentioned. Her concern was for
delegations which had difficulties in participating in a continuous round of
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discussions and negotiations relating to the Executive Board. She did not

favour the establishment of ad hoc inter-sessional mechanisms. As the Secretary
had indicated, a mechanism already existed for informal consultation and

briefings by the secretariat.

22. Mr. ZEBRAKOVSKY (Observer for the Czech Republic) said that he understood
that some delegations were overwhelmed by the volume of meetings, but that the
United Kingdom proposal was quite reasonable and could help delegations to
understand better all the problems relating to the future of OPS.

23. Mr. STELZER (Observer for Austria) said that although he was not sure
whether his delegation could participate in any inter-sessional process, it

would support the suggestion made by the United Kingdom delegation since it
would, in the end, make decisions on and final assessments of a complex issue
much easier.

24. The PRESIDENT said he took it that it was the understanding of the Board
that any discussions and consultations which interested delegations might wish

to hold before the May session to consider the question of OPS should be
informal and should not be considered as taking place under the auspices of the
Board.

25. It was so decided

26. Mr. ROHNER (Observer for Switzerland) said that it would be useful if the
Board’'s future reports were prepared, adopted and issued at the end of a session
in order to enable representatives to report the results of the session to their
capitals immediately. That meant that, at the end of the session, the Board
would have to set aside some time to complete the report.

27. Mr. VAN ARENDONK (Deputy Executive Director, United Nations Population Fund
(UNFPA)) thanked the Executive Board for the flexibility it had shown on UNFPA
items. Most of those items would be taken up at the Board’'s annual session.

28. Mr. GRAISSE (Secretary of the Executive Board) commended the Board on the
way in which it had conducted its first session.

29. The PRESIDENT said that, at its first session, the Executive Board had
agreed to hold a regular session in New York from 10 to 13 May 1994, its annual
session at Geneva from 6 to 17 June 1994, and a three-day regular session in
New York beginning around 6 October, immediately following the conclusion of the
meeting of the Group of 77. It had also agreed to hold its first regular

session of 1995 in New York from 10 to 13 January.

30. The Board had agreed on the division of labour between the three sessions

to be held in May, June and October 1994, and on the subjects to be discussed at
each session. If necessary, new subjects could be added later. The Board had
also agreed to have an informal briefing with resident representatives on

18 March 1994, and to let the Bureau of the Board decide on the dates for field
visits.

31. The Board had begun a preliminary discussion of its rules of procedure.
Representatives had been encouraged to submit their proposals in writing to the
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secretariat. The members of the Board seemed to agree that the matter should be
taken up again both at the May session and at the annual session in June.

32. The members of the Board had agreed that new working methods were needed to
enable the Board to deal with the many items on the agendas for its May, June

and October sessions. The Board had decided that reports from the secretariat

should normally consist of no more than three pages and should include sections
identifying the objective of the report, means of implementation and the

decision requested of the Board. Where unavoidable, additional information

would be provided in an annex or an addendum to the report.

33. The Board had decided to replace the summary records for its regular
sessions with a report prepared by the secretariat, which would also contain the
decisions taken by the Board. The report would be distributed to members a few
weeks after the session and would be approved at the following session of the
Board.

34. In its consideration of meeting facilities at Headquarters, the Board had

taken into account the statement by the Secretary of the Executive Board and the
estimated costs he had presented. The Board would follow with great interest

the deliberations in the Executive Board of the United Nations Children’s Fund
(UNICEF) on the issue of meeting facilities for the regular sessions of the

UNICEF Executive Board. The question of future headquarters premises of UNDP
and UNFPA would also have to be considered, and the Board would be interested in
hearing a progress report on the matter at its second regular session in May.

35. The Board had authorized UNDP to complete the hiring of 22 HIV and
Development National Professional Officers to support the role of the resident
coordinator/resident representative in the national response to the HIV/AIDS
pandemic.

36. The Administrator had given a powerful presentation, entitled "Building a
New UNDP: Agenda for Change”, and his ideas had been generally welcomed by the
Board.

37. Finally, the Board had expressed its appreciation to Mr. Luis Maria Gomez,
who had served as Associate Administrator from 1990 until the first day of the

current session. In a decision, the Board had thanked Mr. Gémez sincerely for
his exceptional contribution to the work of UNDP.

The meeting rose at 5.10 p.m




